Berks-Lehigh Valley College General Assembly Meeting

Thursday, December 11, 2003, 6:30-8:30 pm

Lehigh Valley Campus

Minutes

Full-time faculty members: M. Ansari, M. Aynardi, P. Behrens, D. Bender, W. Bowers,

B. Cantalupo, C. Day, J. Ealy, R. Egolf, B. Eardly, J. Eshun, P.Esqueda, S. Feinstein, N. Gutgold, 

K. Fifer, H. Gourama, B. Hale, D. Hochstetler, T. Humbert, K. Kelley, K. Lodwick, T. Lynn,

M. Mart, L. Milakofsky, B. Rodriguez-Morelo, M. Moyer, H. Patterson, M. Ramsey, T. Retzlaff, J. Rose, D. Russell, S. Snyder, C. Spigelman, R. Torres, D. Turkes, S. Warnock, R. Zambanini,

Student Reps: L. Cunningham, J. Estrada, Administration: C. Lovitt, D. Mays, S. Speece,

B. Steensland; Staff Reps: C. Balliett, K. Eck.

1. Call to order

2. Approval of minutes from Spring General Assembly meeting April 24, 2003 - approved unanimously
3. Reports of Officers and University Senators

A. Chair- (Michelle Mart)

· It was requested that anyone wishing to address the Assembly wait to be recognized before speaking.

· The Berks Faculty Caucus met last Monday.  Most of the discussion centered on the relationship between the Berks and Lehigh Valley campuses.  A suggestion was made for Council to form a committee consisting of faculty from Berks and Lehigh Valley to explore improving relations and communication between the two campuses. There appears to be enough support to bring this issue to Council in January for a vote. 

· Faculty members are reminded of the importance of attending Commencement on Saturday, December 20.  Information regarding Commencement was e-mailed to faculty by Dr. Lovitt.

B. Chair Elect (Roger Egolf)

· The Lehigh Valley Faculty Caucus met today and discussed several issues: 1.) The teaching schedule policy and the alternative policy initiated by the Berks Caucus.  There was more support for the alternative policy than for the original. 2.) Discussion on a proposal for a voter registration drive at the Lehigh Valley Campus next semester.  The Berks SGA conducts a voter registration drive on campus.

C. Secretary (Bob Zambanini)

· A list of Committees and Chairs was distributed earlier in the semester. This list will be updated as necessary.

· A record of the motions passed by Council will be compiled for future reference.

D. University Senators

Mohamad Ansari

· The Faculty Affairs Committee has been working on the SRTE and background check procedures.  An adhoc committee was formed from the Faculty Rights and Responsibility and the Promotion and Tenure subcommittees.  Significant changes were made to the original proposal which was passed unanimously by the FAC Committee and will be presented to the full Senate on February 3, 2004.
· The FAC Committee is working on the descriptors for the HR-23 which is part of the promotion and tenure process.  The University has a mandated policy to adopt the descriptors for teaching only.  Legislation is being drafted to abolish those University-wide mandated descriptors for teaching and to establish a uniform set which would be determined by each unit or College. 

· FAC is evaluating the post five year tenure reviews which many faculty members have undergone. The evaluation will determine how effective the process was and review the experiences and opinions of faculty who participated.

· The Committee is investigating reversing Section A & B of the SRTE to determine if it makes a difference in student responses to the survey.

Lou Milakofsky - No comments

Candace Spigelman- No comments

Roger Egolf

· The Curricular Affairs Committee is approving new courses and programs.
· The General Education Subcommittee is looking at Gen-Ed courses.
· Roger has been appointed to serve on a subcommittee which will evaluate and revise the University’s cross listing source policy in an effort to reduce the number of courses which are cross-listed.  
· There is a conflict between the Undergraduate Education and Curricular Affairs regarding proposed changes in the diversity requirements.  The current proposal does not contain any substantial changes in respect to the diversity education of the students. Curricular Affairs voted unanimously against the proposed changes, while Undergraduate Education supported the changes.  A seven member conference committee has been appointed by the Chair of the Senate to work out a compromise proposal.
4. Comments by Administrators

 Dr. Susan Phillips Speece (Dean and CEO)

· Commencement will be held at the Berks Campus on December 20, 2003 at 2:00 pm.  The luncheon is at 12:00 pm and participants should be ready to robe at 1:15 pm.  Commencement speaker is Dr. Luann Thorndyke, the Associate Dean of the Hershey Medical School.
· Budget tightening efforts will continue.  Transfer of temporary funds to permanent funds to hire new faculty, reduction in support funds from student enrollment, and cuts in funds from University Park have all contributed to the tight, but survivable budget situation.  All members of the campus community are asked to be conservative with expenditure of funds.

 Dr. Carl Lovitt (Associate Dean of Academic Affairs)

· The Celebration of Teaching Colloquia will take place December 17, 2003 in Room 151 Franco Building at the Berks Campus.  The focus will be on instructional technology.  

· The Annual Faculty Retreat will be held on January 7, 2004 at the Reading Sheraton.  The half day event will focus on Student Retention and the National Survey of Student Engagement which was recently completed.

5. Reports of Committees

No Reports

6. Forensic Business

The Proposed Teaching Schedule Policy (The alternative policy with proposed revision was handed out at the meeting and will be included with the minutes)

A revised alternative to the policy was drafted by the Senate Chair in response to reaction and comments to the original proposal. A clarification will be added to note that the policy does not apply to the summer session. It reads:
The BKLV faculty should teach their courses at least three days a week (eg: MWF) at least once a year.  Exceptions to the policy will continue to be made by Division Heads for discipline and programmatic reasons.  Division Heads will also consider individual requests for exceptions to these guidelines. 



Discussion on the policy was opened.

· The MWF schedule should be the most desirable schedule, however other three day schedules, such as TWTh would also be considered.

· A suggestion was made to consider adding the term pedagogical reasons to the policy.  Reaction was mixed as to adding more terms and exceptions.

·  This policy was instituted to insure the best use of space and to provide course on all days of the week.  This would give students flexibility in scheduling.  The policy has been in effect at Berks since the early 1980’s.  Exceptions have always been made to accommodate courses and Division Heads will always take the requests and opinions of faculty into consideration.

·  Administrators and faculty should work together to establish a teaching schedule that best suits the needs of the students.  Once the needs of the students are met, then faculty, especially tenure tract faculty, should be given large blocks of research time.  Lehigh Valley faculty lack on-campus facilities to conduct research and must seek off-campus facilities.

· An explanation of the abrupt exit of the Lehigh Valley members from the November 24 Senate meeting was given by the Chair-Elect.  It was believed that if the quorum held and a vote was taken at that time, the Teaching Policy would have passed.  It was felt that more time and discussion was needed by faculty at both campuses.  The decision to leave at that time was made as a split-second decision, simply to delay a vote until more discussion could be carried out by faculty.  

· Dr. Ansari offered the opinion that an elected representative of the faculty should have found a better option.  Rather than preventing a vote from taking place the motion could have been tabled for future discussion.

· The Chair noted that after reviewing the attendance it was determined that a quorum did not exist at the time of the impending vote because not all those present at the meeting were council members.  

· More discussion and comments followed on the Teaching Policy and clarification of wording to the policy.  Many faculty members felt that the needs of the students should be the main concern in scheduling classes.

· The Chair felt that the discussion produced good suggestions and contributions.  The Senate is an advisory body and even though the Administration will make the final decision on the policy, it is important that the faculty discuss and make recommendations to the Senate.  

Discussion of the current status of Constitutional revisions (Henry Patterson) (The Outline of the New Faculty Senate Structure was included in the meeting packets.)

· Five concepts listed in the outline have guided the Committee’s discussions to create the new organization.  The Senate must : 1.) facilitate the development and expression of the faculty voice at the College, 2.) be easily understood by everyone, 3.) be logistically manageable and efficient, 4.) integrate the academic divisions into the Senate structure, and 5.) guarantee representation of both Lehigh Valley and Berks faculty in the Senate and all Senate committees.

The outline included in the meeting packets indicates the structure in its preliminary phases.  A brief overview of the proposed structure was given.

· Faculty Assembly- The Faculty Assembly would replace the General Assembly and serve as the super-ordinate authority for the faculty, with the power to override any decision made by the Senate.  Each division and campus could convene its own assembly.

· Faculty Senate- The Senate would replace the current Council. It would consist of twenty-six members, fifteen elected and 11 ex-officio members.  The Chair, Chair-elect and Secretary would be full time faculty.  The Dean and CEO, Associate Academic Dean and CEO of Lehigh Valley would be non-voting members.  Both campus SGA Presidents and the Division Heads would be voting members of the new organization.  Two University Senators, one serving on the University Senate Council and one serving on the University Faculty Affairs would represent the other Senators.  Committee chairs would be elected by the Senate.

· Committees- 1.) The Executive Committee’s structure will remain the same, but it will assume the duties of the current CREC Committee.  The committee will choose committee members and nominate committee chairs for approval by Senate. 2.) The other Committees duties are listed in the outline.

Due to the length of the meeting, the Chair recommended that the Assembly members read over the proposed structure of the remaining committees and forward comments and suggestions to the CREC committee.  It is the expectation of the committee to draft the proposed Constitution and get it to the College in the spring.

7. Unfinished Business

None

8. New Legislative Business

None

9. Announcements

10. Adjournment- The General Assembly was adjourned at 8:45 pm.

